
 
 
 
Extraordinary Meeting of the Council held by way of a Remote Meeting on 4 March 2021 
at 6.00 pm. 
 
PRESENT 
 
The Mayor (Councillor Dean Fitzpatrick) in the chair; Deputy Mayor (Councillor Chris 
Gordon); Councillors Malcolm Allan, Lou Ankers, Paul Ankers, Brian Bagnall, Sheila 
Bailey, Grace Baynham, Laura Booth, Kate Butler, Anna Charles-Jones, Angie Clark, 
Laura Clingan, Christine Corris, Stuart Corris, Becky Crawford, Dickie Davies, Will 
Dawson, Tom Dowse, Roy Driver, Colin Foster, Helen Foster-Grime, Charles Gibson, 
Graham Greenhalgh, Steve Gribbon, Yvonne Guariento, Philip Harding, Keith Holloway, 
Linda Holt, Mark Hunter, Mike Hurleston, Colin MacAlister, Carole McCann, John 
McGahan, Tom McGee, Wendy Meikle, David Meller, Janet Mobbs, Adrian Nottingham, 
John Pantall, Amanda Peers, Iain Roberts, Mark Roberts, Dena Ryness, David 
Sedgwick, Becky Senior, Lisa Smart, Andy Sorton, Charlie Stewart, John Taylor, Aron 
Thornley, Alanna Vine, Lisa Walker, Kerry Waters, Mark Weldon, Jude Wells, Wendy 
Wild, David Wilson, Elise Wilson, John Wright, Suzanne Wyatt and Matt Wynne. 
 
1.  FORMALITIES AND ANNOUNCEMENTS  
 
(i)   Mayor's Announcements  
 
The Mayor  announced that this would be the last meeting of the Council to be attended by 
Councillors Laura Booth, Christine Corris, Tom Dowse and John Pantall following their 
forthcoming retirement from the Council after the local elections on 6 May 2021. 
 
The Group Leaders then paid tribute to the retiring councillors. 
 
(ii)   Declarations of Interest  
 
Councillors and officers were invited to declare any interests which they had in any of the 
items on the Summons. 
 
No declarations were made. 
 
2.  GREATER MANCHESTER CLEAN AIR PLAN CONSULTATION REPORT  
 
The Cabinet Member for Adult Care & Health (Councillor Jude Wells) submitted a report 
(copies of which had been circulated) setting out the progress that had been made on the 
development of Greater Manchester’s 
Clean Air Plan following a public consultation on proposals that were developed pre-
COVID-19 and the link to taxi and private hire common minimum licensing standard. 
 
RESOLVED – (1) That the progress of the Greater Manchester Clean Air Plan be noted. 
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(2) That the next steps for the development of the Clean Air Plan and Minimum Licensing  
Standards, listed at Section 12 of the report be noted, 
 
(3) That the distribution of Bus Retrofit funding commenced in December 2020 be noted. 
 
(4) That it be noted that Government ministers have agreed to consider extending Greater 
Manchester’s Clean Air Zone (CAZ) charges to the sections of the A628/A57 which form 
part of the Strategic Road Network, within the proposed CAZ boundary, subject to the 
outcomes of an assessment, which is expected to be completed by early 2021. 
 
(5)  That it be noted that the GM Clean Air Plan is required to take action to tackle nitrogen 
dioxide exceedances until compliance with the legal limits has been demonstrated and that 
the nearer term influence of COVID-19 on air quality is not expected to lead to sufficiently  
long term reductions in pollution such that the exceedances of the legal limits of nitrogen 
dioxide will not occur without implementing a Clean Air Zone; 
 
(6) That it be noted that the GM CAP final plan will be brought forward for decision makers 
as soon as is reasonably practicable and no later than summer 2021. 
 
(7) That it be noted that the outputs of the MLS will be reported alongside the GM CAP as 
soon as is reasonably practicable and no later than summer 2021. 
 
(8) That approval be given to the establishment of joint committees and to delegate to 
those committees the Authority’s functions as set out in report at paragraph 10.5 with 
specific terms of reference, as set out in Appendix 6 of the report. 
 
(9) That approval be given to the appointment of the Lead Cabinet Member with portfolio 
responsibility for Clean Air to sit on both committees for the purposes as set out in this 
report at paragraph 10.5 with specific terms of reference, as set out in Appendix 6 of the 
report. 
 
(10) That the requirement for the appointment of a further Cabinet Member as substitute 
for both committees for purposes as set out in this report at paragraph 10.5 with specific 
terms of reference, as set out in Appendix 6 of the report be noted. 
 
(11) That approval be given to the entering into of a collaboration agreement with the other 
9 GM local authorities and GMCA/TfGM to clarify amongst other matters the rights, 
responsibilities and obligations of the authorities in relation to those contracts set out in 
Appendix 2 that are required to maintain delivery momentum in line with JAQU funding 
agreements. 
 
(12) That the agreement of the final form of the collaboration agreement be delegated to 
the Corporate Director (Place) and Deputy Chief Executive in consultation with the Lead 
Cabinet Member with portfolio responsibility for Clean Air and Director of Public Health. 
 
(13) That the awarding of contracts set out in Appendix 2 (subject to government funding) 
that are required to implement a charging Clean Air Zone in Spring 2022 to ensure the 
achievement of Nitrogen Dioxide compliance in the shortest possible time and by 2024 at 
the latest as required by the Ministerial Direction be delegated to the Corporate Director 
(Place) and Deputy Chief Executive in consultation with the Lead Cabinet Member with 
portfolio responsibility for Clean Air and Director of Public Health. 
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(14) That the making of any consequential amendments to the Constitution with regard to, 
but not limited to, the incorporation of the joint committees’ terms of reference into 
Stockport Council’s Constitution be delegated to the Strategic Head of Service (Legal & 
Democratic Governance) and Monitoring Officer. 
 
The meeting closed at 6.36 pm 
 


